ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE
16th July, 2001

Meeting commenced:
1.35 p.m.
"
ended:
4.30 p.m.
PRESENT:
Councillor Lightup - in the Chair

Councillors Hincks, A.K. Holt, Johnson, Payne and Salmon 




The following Members also attended at the invitation of the Chairman with regard to the items detailed in the minutes respectively indicated - Councillor Warner (Minute 17), Councillors Warmisham and Hunt (Minutes 18 and 19) ,Councillor V. Burgoyne (Minute 22) and Councillor Wordsworth (all items)

15.
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE

An apology for absence was submitted on behalf of Councillor Judge.

16.
MINUTES OF PROCEEDINGS
The minutes of the meeting held on 18th June, 2001, were signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

17.
BEST VALUE REVIEW OF OFFICE ACCOMMODATION:


INSPECTION FINAL REPORT

The Director of Development Services submitted a report indicating that the Best Value Inspection Service (BVIS) had undertaken an inspection of the City Council's office accommodation during January, 2001.  Following this the Inspectors made two judgements on the service, namely how good it was, and how likely it was to improve, and at the interim challenge meeting on 9th February, 2001, the authority was adjudged to provide a one star (fair) service which was unlikely to improve.  The report continued by saying the authority challenged the second, "unlikely to improve" judgement, and provided further evidence in support of that challenge.  Subsequently the BVIS indicated that in the light of this further information, they would amend the second judgement to a "probably improve".  The City Council was informed by the BVIS on 11th June, that the final report on the inspection was due to be published, though at that time had not then been provided with a copy.  The BVIS subsequently placed an embargo on the publication until 14th June, 2001, and provided the City Council with a copy of the report.  However, as at 20th June, 2001, due to technical problems, the report had still not been published.  Assurances had been received from the BVIS that the report received by the City Council, would be the version that would be published.

Councillor John Hincks referred to the forthcoming relocation of staff based in the Education Offices located in Chapel Street, and asked what measures had been taken to secure the building during the period, until a new occupier was found.  Richard Wynne replied that a planning brief for the property had now been produced, and it was hoped that a new owner would be found by the end of 2001.  With regard to security of the premises he added that appropriate measures had been drawn up, and he would provide details of these directly to Councillor John Hincks. 

Councillor Andy Salmon referred to the recommendation within the BVIS report, suggesting that the City Council should ensure the introduction of smarter working practice to assist in working towards its aims, by producing a corporate policy on the use and implementation of more flexible arrangements, namely tele-working and hot desking, and asked what progress had been made to achieving this.  Richard Wynne replied that a report on this issue was currently being prepared, and would be submitted to the Cabinet in the near future.

Councillor Liz Payne drew attention to a number of properties which were used by the City Council for accommodation purposes, and on which, what she regarded as high rents, were paid.

Richard Wynne replied that one aim of the review and the subsequent BVIS inspection, was to ensure a better use of the City Council's office accommodation portfolio so that as a result the leases on certain properties on which high rents were paid, could be terminated, and staff relocated to more cost effective accommodation.

AGREED:
(1) THAT the Best Value Inspection Service (BVIS) report on the City of Salford Office Support Accommodation, as detailed in appendix 1 to the report now submitted, be noted.



(2) THAT approval be given to the City Council's action plan as detailed in appendix 2 of the report now submitted, together with the proposed amendments which reflect the recommendations of the BVIS report.



(3) THAT Cabinet be advised that the Committee had assessed the BVIS's recommendations and amended the Improvement Plan accordingly; and that the Implementation Plan will be monitored by the Scrutiny Committee on a quarterly basis, when the Lead Member will be invited to attend.



(4) THAT the improvements, reflected in the analysis of the cost and occupancy performance of the office accommodation portfolio during the period April, 2000, to March, 2001, be noted.

18.
HOUSING SERVICES DIRECTORATE - BEST VALUE PERFORMANCE INDICATORS - END OF YEAR (2000/01 PERFORMANCE)
The Director of Housing Services submitted a report containing details of the end of year performance for the housing services based indicators contained within the 

2000/01 Best Value Performance Plan for his Directorate, together with the 1999/00 Audit Commission Indicators in comparison with the performance of other authorities.

Councillor Liz Payne made reference to the local performance target regarding "the percentage of all repairs requested by tenants completed within the target times set by the Council".  She asked whether there was any more detailed statistics in relation to this performance target, particularly whether a breakdown could be provided on response times to specific types of repairs, so as to determine whether efforts need to be concentrated in particular areas so as to improve overall performance.  The Director of Housing Services replied that more detailed information, such as this, was produced with regard to this local performance target and could be made available to the Committee.

A number of Members made reference to the local performance target relating to "the number of unfit private sector (excluding registered landlords) dwellings dealt with as a proportion of the Council's assessment of need", and sought clarification as to the criteria in determining this performance target.


AGREED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT the Director of Housing Services be requested to submit at a future meeting of the Committee statistics in relation to the performance against specific types of repairs with regard to the local target "the percentage of all repairs requested by tenants completed within the target times set by the Council".



(3) THAT the Director of Housing Services be requested to submit a report at a future meeting of the Committee outlining the criteria utilised in determining performance in relation to the local performance target "the number of unfit private sector (excluding registered landlords) dwellings dealt with as a proportion of the Council's assessment of need".

19.
HOUSING SERVICES DIRECTORATE PROJECTS - UPDATE
The Director of Housing Services submitted a report providing the Committee with an update on the following projects which had been requested at their meeting held on 18th December, 2000:-

· More effective marketing management for letting of void properties by March, 2001.

· Establishment of a specialist nuisance team by June, 2001.

· Undertaking of a count of rough sleepers in Salford as a part of the national census arrangements by May, 2001.

· The delivery of a responsive repairs contract in accordance with the specification meeting response times for contractors performance in 90% of cases.


AGREED:
THAT the report be noted.

20.
ENVIRONMENTAL SCRUTINY COMMITTEE WORKPLAN 2001/02
The Director of Corporate Services submitted an updated workplan for the Environmental Scrutiny Committee for 2001/02.  The workplan contained amended details of forthcoming reports to future meetings, together with reasons for the submission of the report, and the persons requested to attend.


AGREED:
(1) THAT the updated Environmental Scrutiny Workplan for 2001/02 be noted.



(2) THAT the New Performance Management Model be submitted to the meeting of the Committee to be held on 17th September, 2001.



(3) THAT the Director of Housing Services be requested to provide an update on the following matters requested by the Committee at the meeting held on 18th December, 2000, and which had not been included in his report submitted to today's meeting:-

· To develop the role of area staff with tenants groups by October, 2001.

· To develop improved communication with the young people of Salford on housing matters by March, 2002.

· To introduce, by March, 2002, a range of comprehensive enforcement measures for those home owners and private landlords who fail to maintain their homes.



(4) THAT the Director of Housing Services be requested to submit the Part 1 Service Plan 2001/02 for his Directorate, at the meeting of the Committee to be held on 17th September, 2001.

20.
BEST VALUE REVIEWS - QUARTERLY MONITORING REPORTS
The Chief Executive submitted a report detailing the programme of quarterly progress reports for those Best Value Reviews which needed to be reported to the Committee.


AGREED:
THAT approval be given to the programme of quarterly progress reports as detailed in the report now submitted.

21.
BEST VALUE REVIEW SCRUTINY PANELS
The Chief Executive submitted a report indicating in year 1 of the Best Value Review Programme the Committee had established three Best Value Review Scrutiny Panels, one each for the following three reviews in the programme:-

· Housing - Area Service Delivery.

· Maintenance Highway/Streetcare.

· Asset Management/Property.

The report indicated that the Panels had been limited in their success and that attendance, for a number of reasons, had not always been good, and therefore on the whole they had not been successful in fulfilling the scrutiny role.  It was reported that in the current year (20001/02) there would be five reviews reporting to the Committee and the taking of a five Panel approach would probably not be sustainable.  As a consequence it was suggested that Panels look at more than one review, with each Panel being responsible for up to three reviews on the following basis:-

· Panel 1 - to scrutinise the Highways/Streetcare, Asset Management and Transport Reviews.

· Panel 2 - to scrutinise the Area Service Delivery Housing and Development/Forward Planning/Building Control Reviews.

The Committee were advised that the Year 1 Best Value Reviews, namely Highways, Asset Management and Housing, were due to move into the implementation stage in April, 2002, with a further new review on the development process commencing at the same time.  To ensure continuity with Development Services it was suggested that it would be more suitable if Panel 2 had responsibility to scrutinise this new review.  

AGREED:
(1) THAT approval be given to the proposal to replace the existing Best Value Review Scrutiny Panels with two Panels responsible for more than one review, focusing on scrutiny by a challenge approach to all aspects of the review as detailed above, and in the report now submitted.



(2) THAT the following Members be appointed to the Panels respectively indicated:-

· Panel 1 - Councillors John Hincks, Kerry Holt, Bernard Murphy and Andy Salmon.

· Panel 2 - Councillors Ernie Johnson, Roger Lightup and Liz Payne.



(3) THAT the Director of Corporate Services contact the remaining Members of the Committee, namely Councillors Thomas Holt and Audrey Judge, to ascertain which of the two Best Value Review Scrutiny Panels they would wish to become a Member.



(4) THAT the Chief Executive be requested to determine a schedule of dates for the two Best Value Reviews Scrutiny Panels, and ensure that Members are informed of them, and that they are entered up in the City Council's Central Diary at the earliest opportunity.

22.
BEST VALUE REVIEW MAINTENANCE OF THE HIGHWAY/STREETCARE - PROGRESS REPORT


The Highways/Streetcare Review Team submitted a report in respect of the progress which had been achieved since the last report to the Committee on 9th April, 2001, in respect of the Best Value Review on the Maintenance of the Highway/Streetcare, and focused on the following key areas:-

· The further development of the work programme.

· The continuing work being undertaken on a number of the projects identified in the work programme.

· The responses of consultees following the undertaking of further consultation surveys.

· The drafting and distribution of a staff attitude survey.

· The identification of the main anticipated outcomes of the review.

Councillor Roger Lightup referred to the timescales detailed in the review and asked whether these would still be met.  Dave Tinker replied that at the present time, as far as the Environmental Services Directorate was concerned, there was no indication that the targets would not be met.  Pam Lowe commented that there was some uncertainty as to whether all the information that was required, as part of the review, would be assimilated so at to enable the deadlines to be met.  Ian Crook commented that with regard to the Development Services Directorate, there were a number of problems in assimilating the required data, and as a consequence it was anticipated that some of the targets would not be met.

Councillor Roger Lightup commented that the inspection date for the review had now been set and could not be changed, and it was therefore important that every effort was made to meet the agreed timescales.  He added that he appreciated there were problems in gathering the required information and data over which the Environmental Services and Development Services Directorate had no control, but it was the responsibility of this Committee to express concerns at this problem which in turn could result in the deadlines for the review not being met.

AGREED:
(1) THAT the report be noted.



(2) THAT the Committees concerns that due to problems experienced in gathering the required information and data, the agreed deadlines for the review may not be met, be recorded.



(3) THAT a further report be submitted to the September meeting of the Committee to confirm that all works with regard to the review are currently on schedule and that all deadlines would be met, or if otherwise, enable appropriate action to remedy this, to be taken.



(4) THAT Councillor Lightup liaise with the Review Team Leader of the Maintenance of Highways/Streetcare Best Value Review, with a view to gauging his opinions to the possibility that the review may not meet the agreed deadlines, and to seek what remedial action is required to remedy this.

 23.
DRAFT TERMS OF REFERENCE FOR THE YEAR 2/3 BEST VALUE REVIEW OF EDUCATION AND LEISURE, COMMUNITY AND SOCIAL SERVICES AND ENVIRONMENTAL SERVICES PASSENGER TRANSPORT

The Chief Executive submitted a report which detailed the proposed Terms of Reference for the Best Value Review of Education and Leisure, Community and Social Services and Environmental Services Passenger Transport, proposed to take place in Years 2 and 3 (2001/02 to 2002/03 of the Council's five year programme of Best Value Reviews).


Councillor Roger Lightup referred to the proposed linkage between the Passenger Transport Review and the work with other agencies, particularly the NHS, on service overlaps, and said such a linkage would be useful, and one which would be welcomed by the Committee.


AGREED:
THAT the Terms of Reference for the Passenger Transport Best Value Review as detailed in the report now submitted, be approved.

24.
RAILTRACK PRESENTATION
The Chief Executive submitted a report indicating that Railtrack had declined the Committee's invitation to present their current proposals in respect of station upgrades in Salford and improving cleanliness of Railtrack land in Salford.  They had responded that it was their view that there were too many parties involved in their organisation to answer any questions which may be asked, however they had indicated that they would be willing to attend a future meeting of the Committee if the area of the presentation was confined to:-

· Station maintenance, subject to an invitation, also being extended to First North Western, the train operator.

· Track maintenance.


AGREED:
THAT approval be given to the revised brief for the presentation as detailed above, and the report now submitted; and that the Chief Executive be requested to extend an invitation to both Railtrack and First North Western to attend a future meeting, provisionally that to be held on 17th September, 2001 or 15th October, 2001.

http://comcapps01.salford.gov.uk/WebDB30/docs/FOLDER/SDM/CMS/ESCM/ESCM160701.DOC

